

FACDIS NEWSLETTER

The Consortium for Faculty and Course Development in International Studies

Editor: Ann Levine Volume X, No. 4

April, 1990

WY NORTHERN PANHANDLE FOUR COLLEGE CONSORTIUM RECEIVES GRANT AWARD OF \$193,000

Congratulations to West Liberty, Bethany, Wheeling, and WV Northern CC

The West Virginia Northern Panhandle Four College Consortium will soon become a reality! Official word has recently been received from the US Dept. of Education's Undergraduate International Studies & Foreign Language Program that they have approved a grant of \$68,000 for the first year of a \$193,000 three-year award. Four West Virginia institutions will cooperate in innovative projects involving cross-registration of foreign languages (Italian, Russian and Japanese) and other seminars dealing with the three New Renaissance Societies: Italy, the Soviet Union, and Japan.

Congratulations are in order to the faculty who have worked for more than one year to plan and organize this model program in cooperation. The FACDIS faculty are: Michael Strada and Roland Williams (Co-Directors, West Liberty State College); Pauline Nelson (Bethany College); William Deibert (WV Northern Community College); and Thomas Turner (Wheeling Jesuit). These faculty have proved that where there is a commitment to improve international education all obstacles can be overcome. Students from the four institutions will be able to take courses and receive credit at all the institutions. Even transportation was solved -- a small van will pick up and deliver students to evening classes no further apart than 14 miles.

FACDIS offers its warmest congratulations to the faculty members and their institutions without whose administrative support this grant would have remained an impossible dream. We urge any other interested FACDIS faculty to consider submitting a grant proposal for their institutions -- and to keep in mind that the US Dept. of Education especially likes the consortial approach. FACDIS Co-Director, Sophia Peterson, who has been a grant reviewer for the US Dept. of Education for many years would be happy to read any proposals. Application deadlines are generally in mid to late October of each year. Please contact the FACDIS office for grant guidelines and more information.

	INDEX		
WV 4-College Consortium	1	News & Notes	12-14
10th Anniversary Conference	2	FACDIS Faculty Report	15
Calendar of Meetings	3-4	Programs on TV	16-17
Summer Opportunities	5-8	Resources for Teachers	18-19
Grants/Fellowships	9-11	In Memoriam: Jabir Abba	s 19

PROGRESS REPORT ON FACDIS TENTH ANNIVERSARY CONFERENCE AND WORKSHOPS November 8-10, 1990

AGENDA FOR THE 21st CENTURY: GLOBAL COOPERATION

We are happy to report that the MacArthur Foundation has awarded FACDIS a grant of \$25,000 to support our Tenth Anniversary Conference. The three topics to be addressed at the Conference closely coincide with the interests of the Foundation: the Global Environment, North-South Issues, and Peace & Security.

Many notable speakers have accepted our invitations to be presenters at the Conference:

ACADEMIC EXPERTS:

ENVIRONMENT:

Dr. Dennis Pirages, Professor of Government/Politics, Univ. of MD (confirmed) PEACE AND SECURITY:

Dr. Richard Smoke, Professor of Political Science, Brown Univ. (confirmed)
NORTH-SOUTH ISSUES:

Dr. Immanuel Wallerstein, Distinguished Professor of Sociology and Director of Fernand Braudel Center, SUNY-Binghamton (confirmed)

PRACTITIONERS FROM PUBLIC/PRIVATE SECTOR:

ENVIRONMENT:

Mr. J. Donald Annett, Vice President of Texaco Inc. and President of Texaco's Environment Health and Safety Division (confirmed)

PEACE AND SECURITY:

Dr. Lawrence Korb, Director, Center for Public Policy Education, The Brookings Institution, Former Assistant Secretary of Defense in the Reagan Administration (confirmed)

KEYNOTE ADDRESS

The Anniversary Keynote Address (Thursday, November 8)
Dr. Noel J. Brown, Director of New York Liaison Office
United Nations Environment Programme (confirmed)

By next month all the speakers should be confirmed so that the Final Program can move forward.

In addition, FACDIS faculty from throughout the State are cooperating in helping us organize a publicity campaign as well as help with inviting West Virginia's leaders in government, business and education to the Conference.

FACDIS wants to thank all of you for your help in making the Tenth Anniversary Conference a reality.

FACDIS Office: Dr. John Maxwell, Co-Director, Dept of History, WVU (293-2421)
Dr. Sophia Peterson, Co-Director, Dept. of Political Science, WVU (293-7140)
Ann Levine, Administrative Asst., Dept. of Political Science, WVU (293-7140)

FORTHCOMING PROFESSIONAL MEETINGS AND SPECIAL CONFERENCES

1990	
May 3-4	Fifteenth Annual Symposium, Center for Contemporary Arab Studies, Georgetown Univ., Washington, DC Theme: "The Arab World in the New International Order" For further information contact:
May 4-6	An American Forum: Educating For Our Common Future, St. Paul, MN See FACDIS NEWSLETTER, Nov. 1989, p. 4 for more information or: The American Forum, 45 John St., Suite 1200, New York, NY 10038; (212)732-8606
June 1-2	TransAfrica Forum Ninth Annual Foreign Policy Conference, Washington, DC For further information contact: TransAfrica, 545 Eighth St., SE, #200, Washington, DC 20003
June 7-9	Rocky Mountain Region World History Assoc., Provo, UT Theme: "Religion in World History" For further information contact: David McComb, Dept. of History, Colorado St. Univ., Fort Collins, CO 80523; (303) 491-6334
June 17-20	Conference on "Global Responsibilities and National Interests," DePauw Univ., Greencastle, IN Sponsored by Carnegie Council on Ethics & International Affairs For further information contact: Joel Rosenthal, Education & Studies Program, Carnegie Council, 170 E. 64th St., New York, NY 10021; (212)838-4120
July 3-7	25th Anniversary Conference of the International Peace Research Association (IPRA), Groningen, the Netherlands For further information contact: IPRA, Box 327, Univ. of Colorado, Boulder, CO 80309-0327; (303) 492-2550; Fax (303) 492-5105
July 2-5	Am. Assoc. of Teachers of French Annual Meeting, New Orleans, LA For further information contact: AATF, 57 E. Armory Ave Champaign, IL 61820; (217)333-2842
July 9-13	International Sociological Association Congress, Madrid, SPAIN For further information contact: ISA Secretariat, Pinar 25, 28005 Madrid, SPAIN
July 29-31	Association of Caribbean Studies XII Annual Conference, Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic Theme: "The Caribbean Environment: Limitations & Possibilities" For further information contact: Assoc. of Caribbean Studies, Univ. of Kentucky, PO Box 2202,

Lexington, KY 40522; (506) 257-6966

MEETINGS (cont.)

August 10-14 American Association of Teachers of Spanish & Portuguese Annual Meeting, Miami Beach, FL
For further information contact:

AATSP, PO Box 6439, Mississippi State, MA 39762-6349

August 11-15 American Sociological Association Annual Meeting, Washington, DC For further information contact:

ASA, 1722 N. St., NW, Washington, DC 20036; (202) 833-3410

Aug.30-Sept.2 American Political Science Assn. Annual Meeting, San Francisco,CA For further information contact:

APSA, 1527 New Hampshire Ave., NW, Washington, DC 20036;
(202) 483-2512

Sept. 6-9

Consortium on Peace Research, Education and Development (COPRED):
20th Anniversary Conference, Dayton, Ohio
Theme: "Unity in Diversity"
For further information contact:
Joe Fahey, Conference Chair, Peace Studies Institute,
Manhattan College, Bronx, NY 10471; (212) 920-0305

Sept. 13-15 "Facing East/Facing West: North American and the Asia/Pacific Region in the 1990s," Western Michigan Univ., Kalamazoo, MI For further information contact:

Office of Conferences & Institutes, Division of Continuing Education, Western Michigan Univ., Kalamazoo, MI 49008-5161; (616) 387-4174

Sept. 20-22 Conference on "Oppositional Politics in Twentieth-Century China,"
Washington & Lee University, Lexington, VA
For further information contact:
East Asian Studies Program, ATTN: Roger B. Jeans, Newcomb
Hall, Washington & Lee Univ., Lexington, VA 24450

NSF SHORT COURSE ON "ISSUES IN ARMS CONTROL": MAY 3-5 AT SUNY-STONY BROOK

A variety of NSF Chautauqua Short Courses are offered each year for faculty to learn new knowledge, concepts and techniques beneficial to their teaching. "Issues in Arms Control" will be held May 3-5 at SUNY-Stony Brook on Long Island, NY. The nation still faces the task of negotiating a reduction in strategic nuclear arms. The use of chemical weapons in the Middle East has raised the specter of an escalation in the development of these weapons by nations which may regard them as an effective substitute for nuclear arms. The export of missile technology and the use of intermediate range weapons in the Middle East are also potentially destabilizing developments. These and other issues will be explored. Registration Fee: \$160. Plus lodging/food. Contact: Albert Carlson, Center for Science, Mathematics & Technology Education, SUNY-Stony Brook, Stony Brook, NY 11794-3733; (516)632-7075. To receive the 1990-91 brochure of Short Course offerings contact: Temple University, Chautauqua Program Field Center, Leonard Muldawer, Director, Philadelphia, PA 19122; (215)787-7668.

SUMMER OPPORTUNITIES FOR FACULTY

PAWSS Annual Summer Institute on US-Soviet Relations - June 11-15, 1990

The Five College Program in Peace and World Security Studies (PAWSS) will again sponsor a Summer Faculty Institute on Soviet-American relations, held at Hampshire College in Amherst, MA. The subject for 1990 is "Crisis and Transformation: The Emergence of the Post-Communist State." Will entail presentations by noted authorities in the field, plus extensive group discussion. The institute is subsidized -- room and meals provided, and scholarship support may be available to cover the modest registration fee. (In the past 4 years the only cost to participants was travel to Amherst.) Approximately 75 faculty will be selected. Deadline: ASAP. For application information contact: Linda Harris, PAWSS Program, Hampshire College, Amherst, MA 01002; (413) 549-4600, ext. 367.

Institute for World Affairs - Three 1990 Summer Sessions

The Institute for World Affairs in Salisbury, CT announces its 66th year of summer seminars on issues of international importance. These seminars are designed for professionals, scholars and students, and each session will explore contemporary issues of major international importance. PARTIAL TUITION SCHOLARSHIPS ARE AVAILABLE. (Fees include tuition, lodging/meals.) Fees for 2-week seminars are \$1450. The schedule of 1990 seminars:

May 27-June 9: THE USSR AND THE PACE OF CHANGE.

June 10-23: PROSPECTS FOR RESOLUTION OR ESCALATION IN REGIONAL CONFLICT July 1-14: PRESIDENTS, PREMIERS AND PRIME MINISTERS

July 15-28: THE INTERNATIONAL FINANCIAL SYSTEM: DOES IT WORK?

Aug. 5-25: ETHNO-NATIONALISM, THE NATION-STATE, AND GLOBAL POLITICS For more information and application forms contact: Bradford P. Johnson, Director, Inst. of World Affairs, 375 Twin Lakes Rd., Salisbury, CT 06068; (203) 824-5135 or FAX (203) 824-7884.

Research Seminar in Nicaragua - June 2-16, 1990

The Latin American Studies Association (LASA) Task Force on Scholarly Relations with Nicaragua will conduct its 6th two-week field research seminar for Spanish-speaking LASA members in Nicaragua this summer. Seminar is designed to introduce participants to some of the variety of institutions, people, resources, and methods for studying Nicaragua and doing research there. The entire cost of the seminar, including living expenses, in-country transportation, round trip group airfare from Mexico City will cost \$1250 per person. Deadline: May 1. For further information contact Co-Coordinator of seminar: Prof. Thomas W. Walker, Dept. of Political Science, Ohio Univ., Athens, Chio 45701; (614) 593-1339/4373.

Sixteenth New Hampshire Symposium on the German Democratic Republic: June 20-27 The theme of the 1990 symposium, held at the World Fellowship Center in Conway, NH, will be "Reform in the GDR: Elements of Continuity and Forces of Change." The seminars will consider -- from a multi-disciplinary point of view -- the present situation in the GDR, where established political, economic, social and cultural policies and practice are being challenged by forces of reform. For more information on the program contact Margy Gerber, Dept of German, Bowling Green St. U., Bowling Green, Ohio 43403. The registration fee, room & board for the week, all inclusive is \$250 double occupancy. To register contact: W. Christoph Schmauch, World Fellowship Center, Conway, NH 03818; (603)356-5208.

SUMMER OPPORTUNITIES FOR FACULTY (cont.)

Special Summer Program on "1992: Rising US-West European Tensions?" at MIT From June 11-15, this seminar will focus on analyzing interrelationships among the varied influences that have helped shape the present political climate in Western Europe. The program aims to give a broad, yet sophisticated understanding of the meaning of political change in Western Europe, while paying special attention to specific European Community policies where this change is manifested and to the effect on 1992 of the momentous political changes now taking place in both halves of Europe. Tuition for the program is \$950; a certificate of completion will be issued to each participant. A limited number of special Summer Program Scholarships are available to defray one-half the program tuition for faculty participants. Housing is available in MIT dormitories (single: \$40 per night or double: \$50 per night -- meals not included). If a program is not oversubscribed, applications will be considered up to one week before seminar begins. For further information and application contact: Office of the Summer Session, 50 Ames St., Room E19-356, MIT, Cambridge, MA 02139; (617)253-2101.

National Security in the Social Studies: A Workshop for Teacher Trainers

From August 2-6 at Ohio State University in Columbus, OH, this workshop will train participants in the use and dissemination of a new, 7 volume curriculum series for teaching about national security in the secondary curriculum produced by the Mershon Center at Ohio State. The targeted audience for this workshop is secondary level teacher trainers. Selected participants' costs will be paid by an external grant. For application forms contact James Harf, The Mershon Center, 1990 W. 10th Ave., Columbus, OH 43201-2399; (614)292-1681.

"From Obstacle...To Opportunity" is the theme of this Summer Institute on Teaching Conflict Resolution to be held at the Bishop Claggett Retreat Center in Buckeytown, MD (near Washington, DC). This institute will prepare educators to teach the skills of negotiation, conflict resolution, and cooperative problem solving - and will connect local and global issues. Registration/materials fee: \$285; Lodging/Board: \$225. Camping sites and child care available. For further information/application forms contact: Marion O'Malley, Center for Peace Education, 214 Pittsboro St., Chapel Hill, NC 27516; (919) 929-9821.

Summer Seminar on Buddhism - June 4-15 in New Mexico

Summer Seminar presents an opportunity to pursue the academic study of Buddhism in a Zen Buddhist practice setting under the direction of internationally recognized scholars. This year's program is jointly sponsored by the Dept. of Philosophy, Univ. of New Mexico and Rinzai-ji, a sangha of Zen practitioners. This "Seminar on the Sutras" is in its 14th year. Week One focuses on "Self and Non-Self in India, China and Japan." Week Two focuses on "Methods of the Great Zen masters." Seminar is held at the Bodhi Mandala Zen Center in the Jemez Mountains of New Mexico. All inclusive costs (tuition, room and board) for one week are \$300; two weeks are \$600. For further information contact Bodhi Mandala Zen Center, PO Box 8, Jemez Springs, NM 87025; (505) 829-3854.

SUMMER OPPORTUNITIES FOR FACULTY (cont.)

The 13th annual Summer Institute, sponsored by the Joint Center for Near Eastern Studies of NYU and Princeton University will be on the relationship between Judaism, Christianity and Islam, and will be led by Professor F.E. Peters of NYU. While announcements and registration forms with full information have not yet been mailed out, last year's summer institute was from June 26-29 and cost \$200 for tuition and lunches, plus modest costs for dormitory housing. For further information contact: Hagop Kevorkian Center for Near Eastern Studies, NYU, 50 Washington Sq. South, New York, NY, 10003.

All Language ProgramS (ALPS) - Summer Intensive Language Programs at Dartmouth Professor John Rassias directs 10-day intensive language courses for beginning, intermediate and advanced levels during the summer. Programs open to all, however language teachers have found in these courses an opportunity to upgrade their language skills and cultural awareness while acquiring elements of the Rassias method of language teaching. It is also an excellent way for language teachers to acquire proficiency in a language they have never studied. Two sessions in 1989 will be held:

June 28-July 8: FRENCH, JAPANESE and ITALIAN

July 12-July 22: CHINESE, ESL, GERMAN, MODERN GREEK, RUSSIAN and SPANISH

Tuition, room and board for these programs is \$1,250, however, there are special rates for language teachers. For more information on the ALPS program contact: Language Outreach - ALPS IX, Wentworth Hall, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH 03755; (603) 646-2922/3155.

Rassias Method Workshops at Dartmouth

Professor Rassias (see above) leads workshops for teachers in his language-methodology, where oral fluency can be achieved after only 20-30 weeks of instruction. The goal of the model is to make the student feel comfortable and natural with the language in a short period of time. This is accomplished through a specific series of teaching procedures and dramatic techniques which seek to eliminate inhibitions and create an atmosphere of free expression from the first day of class. The model calls for a high degree of student involvement which includes an average response rate of 65 times per hour per student. Two workshops are scheduled for 1990: May 11-13 and October 19-21. There will be a registration fee of \$250 per participant, which includes 25 hours of instruction, materials, and meals. Participants make their own lodging reservations. For further information contact: Language Outreach, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH 03755; (603)646-2922.

Summer Programs Offered by the Paris Chamber of Commerce and Industry
The Chambre de Commerce et d'Industrie de Paris (CCIP) will offer several
French language and civilization seminars in 1990:
Program A

"Teaching Business French" divided into 2 parts:

Al "Economy and commerce" - June 25-29, 1990 [2,650 French francs (FF)]
A2 "Pedagogical Program - July 2-13, 1990 (3,950 FF)

Program B (new program)
"Europe: Cultural and Economic Perspectives" - June 25-29 (2,650 FF)
Program B is for academics as well as businesspeople.

SUMMER OPPORTUNITIES FOR FACULTY (cont.)

Program C "France Today: Politics, Economy and Sociology" - June 2-6 (2,650 FF) Program C is for academics, businesspeople, and high level students.

Program D
"Managing the Cultural" - July 2-13 (5,800 FF)
Program D for French or foreigners, who are not specialized in management.

Program E
"The Economic Aspects of the Community of French Speaking Countries" - July 9-13 (3,100 FF)

All the above programs take place in Paris, and a good knowledge of French is required. Costs do not include lodging, but a list of suggested hotels and prices is provided in the information/application booklet.

The CCIP also helps prepare candidates for national examinations leading to certificates in business French, and it has additional programs for foreigners in business who need rapid improvement of their French language skills. For further information on their summer programs contact:

CCIP, Direction de l'Enseignement; Service des examens pour etrangers; 42, rue du Louvre; 75001 Paris; FRANCE. Tel.: (1)45 08 37 34.

Financial aid is available for these and other French workshops in France from the French government. The French Ministere des Relations Exterieures provides a number of scholarships that cover tuition and housing costs. Information on a variety of summer opportunities in France may be obtained from the French Embassy: French Cultural Services, 4101 Reservoir Rd., NW, Washington, DC 20007-2178; (202)944-6022.

Learn Russian this Summer

Bryn Mawr College Russian Language Institute. All levels. June 5-July 28.
Bryn Mawr College, Bryn Mawr, PA 19101; (215)526-5187.

Norwich University: The Russian School, June 10-Aug. 2. All Levels. Box 696, Northfield, VT 05663; (802)485-2165.

Middlebury College: The Russian School. All levels. June 8-Aug. 10.
Middlebury College, Middlebury, VT 05753; (802) 388-3711, ext. 5533.

WORKSHOP ON VISUAL ANTHROPOLOGY AT 1990 AAA ANNUAL MEETING.

As part of the 1990 AAA meeting (November 23-December 2) in New Orleans, a workshop on "Becoming Professional with the Video Camcorder" will be held, directed by ethnographic filmmaker and author, John Bishop. The workshop will teach professional anthropologists how to be proficient in the use of videocam recordings in the classroom and in the field. Participants will learn about equipment, skills in using recorders, ways to incorporate video materials in their classrooms, and ways to record in the field. FACDIS member PATRICIA RICE (Anthropology, West Virginia University) has been instrumental in organizing this project, and tells us that applications will be available in the Fall. For further information, contact Professor Rice, Dept. of Soc./Anthro., WVU, Morgantown, WV 26506; (304) 293-5801.

GRANTS/FELLOWSHIPS/OPPORTUNITIES.

Fulbright Scholar Program for Teaching and Research Abroad

The Council for International Exchange of Scholars (CIES) has announced the opening of competition for the 1991-1992 Fulbright grants in research and university lecturing abroad. Awards include more than 300 grants in research and 700 grants in university lecturing for periods ranging from 3 months to a full academic year. There are openings in more than 100 countries and, in some instances, the opportunity for multi-country research is also available. Fulbright awards are granted in virtually all disciplines, and scholars in all academic ranks are eligible to apply. Requirements include US citizenship, PhD or equivalent, and university or college teaching experience. Benefits include round trip travel for grantee and, for most full-year awards, one dependent; maintenance allowance; tuition allowance for school-age children; and book and baggage allowances. Application deadlines in the various programs are:

June 15:

AUSTRALASIA, INDIA, SOVIET UNION & LATIN AMERICA (except lecturing awards to Mexico, Venezuela, and the Caribbean). NOTE NEW DEADLINE FOR SOVIET UNION.

August 1:

AFRICA, ASIA (except India), WESTERN and EASTERN EUROPE, MIDDLE EAST. Lecturing awards to MEXICO, VENEZUELA & CARIBBEAN. NOTE NEW DEADLINE.

August 1:

Travel-only awards to FRANCE, ITALY, & FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY NOTE NEW DEADLINE (formerly September 15)

November 1:

Scholar-in-Residence Program (institutional proposals)

November 1:

International Education Administrators' Program in Federal Republic of Germany, United Kingdom, and Japan

(all new deadlines)

November 1:

Seminar in German Civilization - 6 weeks in Germany

January 1:

NATO Research Fellowships and Spain Research Fellowships

For more information and applications, call or write: Council for International Exchange of Scholars, 3400 International Drive, Suite M-500, Washington, DC 20008-3097; (202) 686-7866. Late applications are often accepted when vacancies exist. Inquiries welcome.

Advanced Research Fellowships in India

The Indo-US Subcommission on Education & Culture is offering several long-term (6-10 months) and short-term (2-3 months) awards for research in India. These grants are available in all academic disciplines. Applicants must be US citizens with PhD or equivalent. Scholars with limited or no prior experience in India are especially encouraged to apply. Basic stipend is \$1,500 per month, plus funds for books and study/travel. Application deadline is JUNE 15. For further information and application forms contact: Lydia Gomes, India Programs, CIES, (see address above); (202) 686-4017.

the wie

GRANTS/FELLOWSHIPS (cont.)

National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH) Fellowship Program

The NEH supports exemplary work to advance and disseminate knowledge in all disciplines of the humanities. Endowment support is intended to complement and assist private and local efforts and to serve as a catalyst to increase nonfederal support for projects of high quality. NEH fellowships allow individual scholars and teachers to undertake study, research, or independent work for periods ranging from several weeks to one year.

Fellowships for university teachers provide support for members of the faculty of PhD-granting universities to undertake full-time independent study and research in the humanities. Fellowships also provide support for college teachers in 2-,4-, and 5-year colleges and universities that do not grant the PhD. APPLICATION DEADLINE: JUNE 1.

Grants also provide support for college and university teachers and other to undertake full-time independent study and research in the humanities for two consecutive summer months. APPLICATION DEADLINE: OCTOBER 1.

Each year a number of Summer Seminars for College Teachers are offered throughout the country -- for participants whose primary duties lie in undergraduate teaching. Seminars are 8 weeks, and stipends are \$3500. Announcement of Seminars in January. APPLICATION DEADLINE: MARCH 1.

TRAVEL TO COLLECTIONS PROGRAM: Grants of up to \$750 also enable individual scholars to travel to use the research collections of humanities materials in libraries, archives or other repositories. APPLICATION DEADLINES: JULY 15 and JANUARY 15.

Grants available in the Translations Program to provide support for annotated, scholarly translations that contribute to an understanding of the history/intellectual achievements of other cultures and serve as tools for further research. APPLICATION DEADLINE: JUNE 1.

For application materials or further information on any of these programs contact: NEH, Div. of Fellowships & Seminars, Room 316, 1100 Pennsylvania Ave., NW, Washington, DC 20506; (202) 786-0463/0466.

The U.S. Information Agency has announced details on the 1991-92 Fulbright Teacher Exchange Program (including exchanges for teachers at all levels, including college.) These one-on-one overseas exchange programs will likely involve Argentina, Belgium/Luxembourg, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Cyprus, Denmark, Federal Republic of Germany, France, Hungary, Iceland, Italy, Mexico, The Netherlands, Norway, Philippines, Senegal, South Africa, Switzerland, and the United Kingdom. The number of exchanges available and the eligibility requirements vary by country. The program also provides opportunities for teachers to participate in summer seminars for 3-8 weeks during the summer of 1991 in Italy and The Netherlands. APPLICATION DEADLINE: OCTOBER 15. Contact: Fulbright Teacher Exchange Program, E/ASX, USIA, 301 Fourth St., SW, Washington, DC 20547; (202) 485-2555.

GRANTS/FELLOWSHIPS/OPPORTUNITIES (cont.)

The Wilson Center Fellowships in the Humanities and Social Sciences

The Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars seeks outstanding project proposals in the humanities and social sciences representing diverse scholarly interests and approaches from individuals throughout the world. The residential fellowships are awarded in one rather broad program—History, Culture & Society—and seven more focused categories: American Society & Politics, the Kennan Institute for Advanced Russian Studies, the Latin American Program, the Asia Program, the International Security Studies Program, the East European Program, and the West European Program. Fellows devote their full time to research and writing. The length of a fellowship can vary from 4 months to a year. Stipends are subject to a ceiling of \$36,000 per 12-month period. Within this limit, stipends are keyed to the previous year's earned income. Deadline for receipt of application and all supporting material is OCTOBER 1. For information on application procedures contact: Fellowship Office, Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, Smithsonian Institution Bldg, Washington, DC 20560; (202)357-2841.

The John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation

In the social and natural sciences, the Foundation has a number of areas of sustained interest. The Program on Peace and International Cooperation seeks to expand and strengthen the field of international security studies and to strengthen public understanding of complex issues. The World Environment and Resources Program supports conservation efforts, public education, and policy studies relating to key environmental issues in the tropics. The Education Programs focus on the development of literacy, numeracy and critical and creative thinking skills. The Population Initiative explores new concepts and approaches to the problems posed by the tremendous growth of the world's population. Further information about programs and application procedures is available from the Foundation at: 140 South Dearborn St., Suite 700, Chicago, IL 60603; (312)726-8000. NO DEADLINES.

Japan-United States Friendship Commission

The Japan-U.S. Friendship Commission grants funds for support in five major project areas: Japanese Studies (for Americans), American Studies (for Japanese), the Arts, Policy-Oriented Research, and Public Affairs/Education. Deadlines for grants are AUGUST 1 and MARCH 1 of each year. For further information contact: Japan-U.S. Friendship Commission, Executive Director, Suite 3416, 1200 Pennsylvania Ave., NW, Washington, DC 20004; (202)275-7712.

American Institute of Indian Studies

AIIS has a variety of grants available for people who want to do research in India. Provides Junior and Senior Research Fellowships. There are both long and short term Senior Fellowships for people who have completed their dissertations. AIIS also has Professional Development grants for scholars with no previous experience doing research in India, as well as Performing Arts Grants. For more information contact: American Institute of Indian Studies, 1130 E. 59th St., Chicago, IL 60637; (312) 702-8638.

FACDIS FACULTY AND INSTITUTIONS: NEWS AND NOTES

West Virginia University

JOE SUPER (History, WVU) and RICHARD FLEISHER (Director, Council of International Programs and WVU Extension Associate Professor) have worked to develop several programs that might interest other FACDIS members. They initiated the establishment of an agreement between WVU and the Universidad de Guanajuato, located in the lovely colonial mining city of Guanajuato, about 200 miles north of Mexico City. Interdisciplinary teams of faculty from both universities have participated in a program on rural health and nutrition held in both West Virginia and Guanajuato. Plans are currently underway to conduct a program on the establishment of micro-enterprises in both states. As part of the university agreement, PABLO GONZALEZ (Foreign Languages, WVU) is taking a group of students to Guanajuato for language study this summer. In addition, there is already an exchange of graduate students, and the promise of additional programs in several areas.

A similar effort is in process with the Universidade Federal do Espirito Santo, located in the coastal city of Vitoria about 300 miles north of Rio de Janeiro. Espirito Santo is West Virginia's sister state in the Partners of Americas Program. Initial exchanges with Espirito Santo have suggested the possibility of cooperation and joint projects in several fields.

Closer to home, Fleisher and RON DUNBAR (Foreign Languages, WVU) have been coordinating with West Virginia faculty and 4-H administrators several Multicultural Camps that introduce junior and senior high students to global issues and problems. The next camp will be May 10-12 at Camp Frame in Hedgesville. For more information on all the above programs contact Prof. Super (293-2421).

JOHN JACOBSOHN (Political Science, WVU) organized a "Conference on the Middle East" which was held March 21, 1990 at WVU. Sponsored by the WVU Dept. of Political Science, three American experts presented different views on the problems of the area. Dr. George Cohen, Executive Director of American Professor for Peace in the Middle East, spoke on "The Political Conflicts Within and Among the Arab States." Dr. Daniel P. Resnick, Director of European Studies at Carnegie Mellon University spoke on "Missed Opportunities in the Israel-Palestinian Conflict." "An Assessment of US Foreign Policy Toward the Middle East" was presented by Dr. Joseph W. Eaton, Director of the US-USSR Joint Venture Research Project at the University of Pittsburgh.

The International Students Office at WVU sponsored an International Dinner on February 24, and an International Festival on April 9th. The Festival's events included an international fashion show, cultural performances in song and dance, various craft demonstrations, and international foods. There are almost 900 international students from 70 countries at WVU.

On March 29, the Regional Research Institute sponsored a seminar on "Human Rights and the Current Political Situation in the Philippines" with speaker Dominador Calambra, Regional Director of the Human Rights Commission of the Philippines.

"Europe 1992: An American Perspective" was the topic of a talk on April 11 by distinguished economist Gary C. Hufbauer of Georgetown University. The talk was co-sponsored by the College of Law and the College of Business & Economics.

NEWS AND NOTES (cont.)

Marshall University

Marshall University's College of Business participated in a nationwide teleconference titled "Producing in the European Community: A View from Outside." Three programs in this series aired in January, February and March. Tapes of these conferences may be obtained by contacting Dr. Robert J. Alexander, Dean, College of Business at (304)696-2614/2687.

M.U. observed International Women's Day, March 8, by inviting Helen Reddy to speak. Ms. Reddy, an Australian, wrote "I Am a Woman" -- a hit which became the anthem of the feminist movement.

The M.U. Model U.N. Club conducted its 15th annual Model UN for tri-state high schools on March 23-24. The keynote speaker was Mr. Xao Yi from the Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Washington, DC. Mr. Yi, a specialist in trade negotiations, also spoke to political science classes about upcoming GATT deliberations.

M.U.'s International Students held their annual International Festival and Tasting Dinner on April 8. More than 400 Huntington residents turned out for this chance to taste foods from students' homelands.

A regional conference of Ba'hai Youth will convene on the M.U. campus May 26-28. Some 300 delegates from VA, MD, WV, NC, SC, OH, KY, and Washington, DC. will gather to hear prominent Bahai teachers. Governor Gaston Caperton is scheduled to bring greetings.

Five M.U. faculty and administrators will visit China this summer to attend the 4th Annual meeting of the USA/China Teacher Education Consortium. The M.U. College of Education is one of 33 US institutions in the consortium headquarters at Western Kentucky University, which serves as a consultant to Chinese teacher training colleges in Manchuria. Those representing Marshall will by Dr. Dale Nitzschke, President; Dr. Carole Vickers, Dean of the College of Education, dr. Leonard Deutsch, Dean of the Graduate School, Dr. Ed Necco, Professor of Specia Education, and FACDIS member Dr. Carolyn Karr, Professor of Social Studies.

"The Arab World and Islam: Teaching Priorities and Techniques" will be the top of a two-day conference for secondary and elementary school teachers to be held at M.U. July 19-20, 1990. This teaching conference is sponsored by the NV Committee of the American-Arab Affairs Council, the M.U. college of Education & FACDIS. Dr. Carolyn Karr (Social Studies) is the coordinator.

Wheeling Jesuit College

Wheeling Jesuit College recently honored Nepal's envoy to the United States, Royal Ambassador Mohan Sainju, with an honorary doctor of laws degree. (Noted i Morgantown Dominion-Post, 4/8/90).

NEWS AND NOTES (cont.)

Faculty News

Congratulations to West Virginia's newest Malone Fellows in Arab and Islamic Studies. DAVID BARD (History, Concord College), ALAN JENKS (Religious Studies, WVU), PATRICIA MULVEY (History, Bluefield State College) and LYNN ADKINS (Bethany College) have been selected as the recipient of a one-month -- EXPENSE PAID-study tour in Jordan or Tunisia. The fellowships are sponsored by the National Council on US-Arab Relations. The value of this four-week program is equivalent to a \$3,500 fellowship. Each fellow will attend a four-day pre-departure seminar in Washington before embarking on the study tour. Professors Jenks and Mulvey will travel to Tunisia; Professors Bard and Adkins will visit Jordan.

MICHAEL FULDA (Political Science, Fairmont State) attended the fifth Annual Winter Workshop sponsored by the Center for Theoretical Studies of the University of Miami. The workshop, entitled "Enlightenment: The Best Security in a Nuclear-Armed World," was held January 5-9 in Key Biscayne, FL. Professor Fulda was one of 30 higher education faculty selected to attend the workshop.

JACK HAPPERSMITH (History, WVU) has been named as one of six WVU faculty to receive the 1990 WVU Foundation Award for Outstanding Teaching. Dr. Hammersmith has developed numerous courses on East Asia and has held a Fulbright Senior Lectureship to teach in Japan. In 1986 he led a FACDIS-sponsored summer institute for public school teachers on Modern Japan at WVU and Marshall, and in 1989 was the group leader of the FACDIS Group Projects Abroad program which took 12 West Virginia educators to Japan. Congratulations, Jack!

JAMES HILGENBERG (History, Glenville State) attended an NSF Chautauqua Short Course on "Reform and Reaction in China" at Temple University from March 19-23. (See this issue of the <u>Newsletter</u>, page 4 for more information on Short Courses.)

HERTA JOGLAND (Sociology/Philosophy, WV State) has added a <u>second</u> tour to Egypt for the summer of 1990. Her first trip filled so rapidly that she will lead another tour from July 20 to August 7. The tour will visit Giza, Cairo, Memphis, Saqqara, Aswan, Abu Simbel, Philae, Kom Ombo, Edfu, Luxor, Abydos, and Dendera. The all-inclusive tour is \$2,000. For information and itinerary contact Dr. Jogland, WV State College, Box 100, Institute, WV 25112; (304) 766-3180.

JOE MANZO (Geography, Concord College) has been selected for the 1990 Fulbright Summer Seminar Abroad to Egypt, and will study/travel for 6 weeks this summer.

DENNIS G'BRIEN (History, WVU) is the winner of the 1990 Mary Catherine Buswell Award at WVU. This award is given for outstanding service to WVU women. Dr. O'Brien developed one of the first women's studies courses in 1975, "Women in European History" and also led a summer institute for public school teachers on the topic. Congratulations, Dennis!

STEVE STEPHENSON (Biology, Fairmont State) recently spent three days in Washington, DC where he served as a member of an NSF panel reviewing grant proposals.

WVU faculty ROBERT BLOBAUM, MICHAEL JAKOBSOHN, JOHN MAXWELL, and SOPHIA PETERSON recently presented a roundtable discussion on German unification to the Social Studies Honorary at Morgantown High School. The four faculty will repeat this topic at a presentation at Fairmont State College on April 24.

FACDIS FACULTY REPORTS

Meeting: Middle Atlantic Region - Association for Asian Studies, Washington, DC October 20-22, 1989.

FACDIS Member: Jack Hammersmith (History, Mest Virginia University)

Thanks to FACDIS I was able to attend the 18th annual meeting of the MAR/AAS at Georgetown University, October 20-22, 1989. The program featured thirty-nine separate panels, mostly on scholarly topics. In addition to attending, I participated in a session entitled "Journeys to Japan: Focus on the Precollegiate Curriculum." I talked about our FACDIS-sponsored Group Projects Abroad awards in 1986 (to China for higher education) and 1989 (to Japan for public school teachers). Also on the program were Barbara Finkelstein of the MARJIS program at the University of Maryland, in whose program public schools in Ohio County and Marion County have participated in the past, and Linda Wojtan of the Keizai Koho Center, an organization which takes public school teachers to Japan each summer.

Of the scholarly presentations, one of particular interest dealt with Hirohito, whose death in January, 1989, ended the longest reign in Japanese history. The participants, David Titus of Wesleyan, Mikiso Hane of Knox College, and Marlene Mayo of the University of Maryland, called for a scholarly assessment of the Emperor with Professor Mayo the most insistent on actively attacking what she termed the equivalent of the Teflon-coated Reagan presidency. She wondered aloud whether efforts to prevent the airing of a documentary, based on Edward Behr's biography of Hirohito (Hirohito: Behind the Myth [1989]) was not a return to censorship, and noted the role played in this effort by former Ambassador to Japan and Harvard scholar Edwin O. Reischauer.

Other papers of particular interest during the conference were Sharon Dei's (College of Notre Dame) "The Role of Public Speaking in Japanese Culture," which highlighted the emphasis which Fukuzawa Yukichi, founder of Keio University, placed on public speaking and the way in which Keio graduates tended to prove more effective campaigners and therefore more successful candidates than other Japanese, especially in the 1890's. Eleanor Hadley (University of Washington) detailed the scope and specific holdings of the zaibatsu in the postwar years in her "Japan and the Occupation;" Gilbert Chan (Miami University) focused on the often tenuous relationships between Sun Yat-sen and the leaders of mass movements in Guangdong province in 1923-24; and John Witek (Georgetown) and Frank Joseph Shulman (University of Maryland) provided interesting insights into the cultural and diplomatic collections at Georgetown on the one hand and the rich educational materials available in the Gordon W. Prange Collection at Maryland on the other. Both collections make the Washington, D.C. area an even more valuable center for research scholars.

VISITING SCHOLAR FROM INDIA AVAILABLE TO SPEAK IN WEST VIRGINIA

Dr. Dalip Kumar Malhotra, Associate Professor from the Dept. of Psychology, Himachal Pradesh University, Simla, India is a visiting Fulbright Scholar in the Department of Psychology, Nest Virginia University from March 15-June 15, 1990. He is available to give a slide talk depicting Indian cultures in villages -- especially their style of life and celebrating religious ceremonies, as well as city life in Northern India. Professor Malhotra does not require an honorarium, but requests that automobile transportation be provided. If interested, contact Professor Malhotra at home before 9 AM or after 6 PM: (304) 293-4548.

UPCOMING PROGRAMS OF INTEREST ON PUBLIC TELEVISION

Local Heroes, Global Change

This 4-part series will be broadcast on PBS beginning Monday, May 7 at 10 PM, and will trace the experience of farmers, policy makers and development experts from both North and South as they pursue development and economic policy goals in the context of growing interdependence. The four one-hour programs consider such questions as: What is development? How do economic and political forces at the local, national and international level affect the prospects for development and global prosperity? The final program on May 28, illuminates the critical importance of connections between industrialized countries and the Third World. Will be broadcast on WNP8-Morgantown; WSWP-Beckley; WPBY-Huntington.

May 7, 10 PM: "With Our Own Eyes" May 14, 10 PM: "Against the Odds" May 21, 10 PM: "Power to Change"

May 28, 10 PM: "The Global Connection"

In addition to a series Viewer Guide, special resources for Program Four will be available to groups planning educational activities. For further information contact: Elise Storck, Network Coordinator, Breakthrough on Hunger, 1802 Lawrence St., NE, Washington, DC 20018; (202) 529-3210.

Inside Gorbachev's USSR

This 4-part series with Hedrick Smith will be broadcast on most PBS stations beginning Monday, April 30 at 9 PM. Program 1 (April 3) is titled "Gorbachev and the Generation of Change." Program 2 (May 7) is "Comfortable Lies, Bitter Truths." Program 3 (May 14) is "Looking for Perestroika," and Program 4 (May 21) is "Coming Apart." (Morgantown and Huntington will broadcast at 9 PM, Beckley will carry at a different time.)

Series on Stalin

A three-part series on Stalin will follow the above series on Gorbachev, starting on Monday May 28 at 9 PM on PBS. Part 1 examines Stalin's early years, his personal goals, and how those goals related to his plans for his country. Episode 1 also explores how far Stalin diverged from the hopes of the October Revolution and the compromises forced on those who needed by disapproved of him. Program will continue on June 4 and June 11 at 9 PM.

PROGRAMS OF INTEREST ON C-SPAN

Perspectives on Peace

This ten-part series began last November on C-SPAN; three programs remain to be broadcast. Series features top government officials, political leaders, and policy experts addressing complex issues of peace and conflict. Series produced by the Close Up Foundation with support from a grant from the Institute of Peace, and includes episodes on religious & cultural conflicts, economics, environment, and statecraft, among others. Teachers are urged to tape these programs off air for use in classrooms. The three remaining programs on C-SPAN are as follows:

"The World Economy" - Saturday, April 23, 10:00 AM
"Statecraft: The Art of Peace" - Saturday, May 19, 10:00 AM
"People to People" - To Be Announced (probably June)

Close Up Television and C-SPAN

For the past 10 years, the Close Up Foundation has provided an opportunity for television viewers to learn about important issues facing the nation and the world through programs televised on the C-SPAN cable network. Check with your local cable company for C-SPAN channels. C-SPAN was founded in 1979 as a public service of the cable television industry and, since then, the number of public officials, reporters, educators, and citizens across the country who watch Congressional debates, press conferences, in-depth interviews, Close Up telecasts, and a variety of special programming has continuously grown. The Close Up Foundation offers free off-the-air taping rights to individuals and schools that wish to use the programs for instructional purposes, or the programs are available on videotape for purchase. Other Close Up television series broadcast on C-SPAN include:

- "Current Issues" -weekly on Saturdays at 10 AM through June 10 (except April 28 and May 19 when "Perspectives on Peace" airs).

 Discussions on a wide range of domestic and international issues, e.g. China, crime, US-Soviet relations, Central America, etc.
- "Close Up America" bi-weekly, every other Monday at 5:25 PM through June. This is Close Up's teleconference series which links participants in communities across the world with guests in Washington, DC, in town meeting-style discussions. 60 minute programs.

 (of special interest is the upcoming "Europe 1992" on Monday, April 23)
- "Close Up Forum" specially scheduled, 30 minute programs
 This series features students in small group discussions on a variety
 of topics. The 30 minute shows are telecast periodically from the CSPAN studios in Washington, DC.
 (of special interest is "The Environment" scheduled for April 21)

Call the Close Up Television Hotline: (703) 892-1120 to request additional information and obtain weekly schedule and topic updates. For further information write Close Up Television, 1235 Jefferson Davis Highway, Arlington, VA 22202; or call Sally J. Sherman, Production Assistant, Close-Up Television at (800) 336-5479 ext. 281.

Simulation on Foreign Policy from Close Up

In addition to videos, Close Up publishes books on government, the political process, and major contemporary issues. All videos and books come with Teacher's Guides. For a free catalog call (800) 765-3131. In addition, they offer a simulation of interest:

"U.S. Response: The Making of U.S. Foreign Policy" - This classroom simulation immerses students in international affairs. Allows students to test the intrigue of foreign policy and match wits with their classmates, taking on roles as members of the Gval Office, Congress, and the Department of State. Students learn foreign policy firsthand, by participating in specific cases. Includes Teacher's Guide, Player's Guide, role cards, and situations for classroom action and learning. Publication date: May 1990. \$16.95 plus \$3.00 shipping. To order by phone call toll-free (800) 765-3131. Or write Educational Media Dept. 8992, Close Up Foundation, 1235 Jefferson Davis Highway, Arlington, VA 22202.

RESOURCES FOR TEACHERS

Using FOREIGN AFFAIRS in the Classroom

Custom Published Anthologies

This service of FOREIGN AFFAIRS permits faculty to compile their own selection of FOREIGN AFFAIRS articles into a paperback volume that includes the faculty member's own personal introduction for his/her class. This guarantees that your students can have all the articles you assign. Volumes are often less costly than photocopying services, and all permission fees are waived. Contact FOREIGN AFFAIRS for a copy of their reprints catalog. Select the reprints you want to include in your anthology, and send the list with an estimated page count for your introduction. They will provide you with the cost per book and the delivery schedule. Most anthologies can be produced in under five weeks. Contact: FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 58 East 68th St., New York, NY 10021; (212) 734-0400, ext. 221.

Single Article Reprints

These are convenient, easy to use, and inexpensive. Also, 11 reprint clusters (4-9 articles) grouped by topic are available for 40% less than the cost of purchasing each reprint separately. Reprint clusters available are:

"Eastern Europe and the Soviets" - \$7.95 1)

2) "Human Values & American Foreign Policy" - \$7.95

3) "Japan: The Present & the Future" - \$7.95

"Central America" - \$8.95 4)

"The Arab/Israeli Conflict" - \$8.95 5)

"Congress/Executive Relations" - \$8.95

"Environment: Our World and Its Resources" - \$9.95 7)

"Vietnam" - \$5.95 "China" - \$6.95 8)

9)

- 10) "Southern Africa in Transition" \$8.95
- 11) " Containment: 40 Years Later" \$6.95

America and the World Student Editions

This annual special issue, published in February 1990, contains articles which offer a comprehensive survey of the past year in America's foreign relations and projections for 1990 and beyond. Includes articles by McGeorge Bundy, Jeane Kirkpatrick, Gregory Treverton, and others. To receive a complimentary review copy, write on letterhead stationery to the address above, and mention your course title.

Teaching Peace

The Conquest of War: Alternative Strategies for Global Security (Boulder: Westview Press, 1989) by Harry B. Hollins, Averill L. Powers, and Mark Sommer, is a survey of the most promising alternatives to the obsolete system of competitive security in which most nations are still entrapped. Chapters examine alternative approaches to global security, including nonprovocative defense, the UN, a proposed "world peacekeeping federation." and civilian-based defense. Paper: \$9.95. Order from: Westview Press, 5500 Central Ave., Boulder, CO 80301; (303)444-3541. An excellent accompanying resource, a "Study Guide for THE CONQUEST OF WAR" by Betty Reardon and James F. Tierney (Columbia Univ.) is available for \$1.00 from the Alternative Defense Project, Dr. James F. Tierney, 18 Gorham Rd., Scarsdale, NY 10583.

Environment

- "Citizen's Guide to Sustainable Development" an extensive, comprehensive guide to understanding problems of environment, development, population, and resources, and helping the individual actively contribute to a more ecologically sound, economically secure future. Excellent resource and organization lists. 350 pp. \$4.00. Global Tomorrow Coalition, 1325 G St., NW, Suite 1003, Washington, DC 20005; (202) 879-3040.
- "Putting our Habitat in Order: Environmental Priorities for the Next Administration" - \$4.50 from The Heritage Foundation, 214 Massachusetts Ave., NW, Washington, DC 20002.
- "Conservation Directory" 1600 entries of agencies and groups concerned with the environment and conservation, \$15.00. National Wildlife Federation, 1400 16th St.. NW, Washington, DC 20036
- "Environmental Problems: A Global Security Threat" a report of the Twenty-Fourth United Nations of the Next Decade Conference. The Stanley Foundation, 216 Sycamore St., Suite 500, Muscatine, IA 52761; (319) 264-1500.

* * * * * * * * * *

IN MEMORIAM

Dr. Jabir A. Abbas

Dr. Jabir Ali Abbas, Professor of Political Science At Marshall University, died December 19, 1989 after a short illness.

He was born August 21, 1923 in Baghdad, Iraq. Before coming to the U.S., he earned his LLB from the Iraq Law College and worked for the Iraqi Ministry of Education. In the U.S., he earned his MA and PhD from Indiana University.

He began teaching at Marshall University in 1962. In 1966-67, he was an instructor at Southwest Texas State University. He returned to Marshall in 1967. At Marshall, he was instrumental in developing the Vital Issues Program (VIP), a highly regarded occasional symposium for discussion of current world affairs. He regularly attended the meetings of the West Virginia and Kentucky Political Science Associations and the Third World Conference held annually at Omaha, NE.

He was a member of the Mosque of South Charleston and the Islamic Association of West Virginia. He founded and served as the advisor to the Marshall University Model League of Arab States Club.

Jabir was a long-time friend and supporter of FACDIS. He attended every annual workshop through 1988 and served twice on planning committees.

He is survived by his wife, Anna Lee and two children. Friends and colleagues remember him with fondness and will miss his insight into contemporary world affairs. The FACDIS office would like to extend its deepest sympathy to the Marshall community and to his family.

NEWS*NEWS*NEWS*NEWS*NEWS*NEWS*NEWS

The FACDIS Newsletter needs news of you -- your publications, awards, grants, activities -- your campus, organizations, faculty/student events -- both past and present. We also request information on your teaching innovations and your syllabi for courses in which you experimented with new teaching materials/-methods. We wish to increase our "syllabi bank."

In addition, faculty who are interested in serving on "Ad Hoc Committees on Grant Writing" on various world regions--Latin America, the Middle East, Asia, Africa, or East or West Europe--should indicate interest below. Return form to:

Ann Levine, <u>FACDIS Newsletter</u> Editor Department of <u>Political Science</u> 316 Woodburn Hall, West Virginia University Morgantown, WV 26506

Ann Levine, FACDIS
Department of Political Science
316 Woodburn Hall
West Virginia University
Morgantown, WV 26506

Monprofit Organization
U.S. Postage
PAID
Morgantown, W. Va.
Permit No. 34